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                            MINUTES OF THE PLANNING COMMISSION MEETING

Eagle Mountain City Offices 1680 E. Heritage Drive, Eagle Mountain, UT 84043
Tuesday, March 23, 2004


Chair Tom Maher called the meeting to order at 6:03 p.m.




Roll Call:  

Commissioners present: Tom Maher, Jeff Love and Rich Steinkopf.  Ken Hixson took his seat as a Planning Commissioner at 6:06 p.m.  Brian B. Olsen was excused from the meeting.

Others Present:

Kent Burningham, Spectrum Development; Bobby Colson, Stephanie Colson, Leonard Lee, Valerie Matteson, The Ranches Academy; Monte Kingston, Ames Construction/Eagle Mountain Links; John Haux, Julie Haux, residents; Scouts.

City Staff:  


City Engineer:

Korey Walker


Planning Director:
Shawn Warnke


City Planner:

Adam Lenhard


Planning Coordinator:
Angela Cox

1. Pledge of Allegiance: 


Tom Maher led the commission and audience in the pledge of allegiance.
2.
Identification of Voting Commissioners:
Tom Maher, Jeff Love, Rich Steinkopf and Ken Hixson.

3.
Declaration of Conflicts of Interest:

None.

4.
Report from City Council Member:


Eagle’s Gate Plat C development agreement was approved at the City Council meeting on March 16, 
2004.
5.
Action Items 

A. The Ranches Academy Charter School, Conditional Use & Site Plan– Public Hearing  

Shawn Warnke explained that the Ranches Academy is located at the intersection of Pony 
Express and Red Hawk Ranch Road.  He continued to explain the landscaping and the schools 
layout.  This would be subject to getting the title and ownership of the property.  


Adam Lenhard explained the elevation of the proposed school and the functions of a charter 
school. 

Leonard Lee stated that the exterior of the school would be stucco. 


Mr. Warnke explained that this charter schools emphasis would be on academics and would 
include grades K-6th.  This is not a school for troubled youth.

Stephanie Colson stated that they applied for their charter application in October 2002.  Ms. 
Colson stated that charters give parents more choices.  It is a public school with no tuition and 
a lottery will determine the students.  The only students who are guaranteed to be accepted are 
the children of the founders.  The emphasis is a back to basic academics.  The board will hire 
the teachers who are certified and will be at will employees.  They plan to open in the fall of 
2004.  They will ask each family for 40 hours of volunteer work from the parents.  

Parking and traffic was discussed.  Mr. Lee stated that the children will be dropped off in front of the school and the traffic flow would continue to exit on Red Hawk Ranch Road.

Mr. Lee also explained that there would be a vinyl coated chain link fence three feet off of the side walk.
The Planning Commission suggested that the building be slightly twisted to allow more room for future expansion.
Tom Maher opened the Public Hearing opened at 6:40 p.m.

Ron Hall questioned the specialized curriculum and who approved it.  He also question the fine arts programs the school will have.

Ms. Colson responded that the curriculum emphasis will be back to basic academics, which was chosen by the founders and approved by the State Board of Education.  She also stated that there would be some art classes.

Mr. Maher closed the Public Hearing at 6:42 p.m.

Jeff Love stated his concern of parking on Tawny Owl Rd. for after hour events at the school.

Mr. Lee stated that during the day the parking lot would have ample parking lot and that after hour events should not happen more then two to three times per year and that there would be on street parking for such events.

Mr. Colson stated that between the parking lot and Red Hawk Ranch Rd. there should be ample parking, and that they can tell the parents that there would be no parking on Tawny Owl Rd.

Ken Hixson asked that the applicant paint arrows to show the direction of travel in the parking lot.

Discussion ensued on the elevation of the proposed charter school.  The Ranches Home Owners Association has approved the elevations. 

MOTION:
Richard Steinkopf moved that the Planning Commission approve the Conditional Use 

Permit 
and recommend approval of the Site Plan to the City Council for The Ranches 

Academy Charter School subject to the following conditions:

1. That engineer’s estimates are submitted for the excavation permits and bonding for 
the 
asphalt cuts.

2. That a utility easement for the entire project be recorded. 

3. That final storm drain calculations are submitted to verify orifice size and pond size. 
That TBC elevations be shown on the plan to verify storm drainage flows.

4. That a landscaping plan is submitted. 

5. That the Design Review Committee for the Ranches provides a letter of approval for 
the 
landscaping and architecture.  

6. That utility demands for water and sewer be submitted.  Water right requirements 
will be determined based upon these demands.

7. That information regarding the lighting is submitted.

Ken Hixson seconded the motion.  Ayes: 4, Nays: 0.  Motion passed.
B. Zoning of Property for Pending Annexation- Public Hearing
Shawn Warnke explained that the parcels are located south of S.R. 73, immediately east of the golf course. The land is being proposed as Agriculture, which is the historical zoning under Utah County.  The surrounding land uses include multi- family on parcels that are both to the east (Mt. Saratoga) and west (The Ranches- Spring Valley).  It should be noted that the Agriculture Zone may be less compatible with the surrounding land uses; however, these parcels are already zoned with agricultural land uses and it is believed that the intensity of the agricultural use will not increase.    
The Development Review Committee has been discussing with the landowners along the eastern boundary of the City between Pony Express Parkway and SR 73 the need for a collector road that will run north to south. The exact alignment of this road has not been determined; this road may affect these parcels and should be incorporated into their master plan in the future.
Mr. Warnke explained that the City has received an application for a cell tower to be located next to the golf cart building which is located on parcel 58:033:0152.  Upon the completion of the annexation process the City will have authority to review this application.

MOTION:
Richard Steinkopf moved that the Planning Commission recommends that parcels 


58:033:0180, 58:033:0152 and 58:034:0346 be zoned as Agriculture with the pending 

annexation application subject to the following conditions:

1. That these parcel are subject to the Master Development Plan process prior to development.


Jeff Love seconded the motion.  Ayes: 4, Nays: 0.  Motion passed.
C. The Woods (Formerly know as The Links), Final Plat
Shawn Warnke explained that the Woods is located directly west of the Overland Trails Phase 1 & 2. The applicant is proposing to construct 12 lots with an average lot size of 10,000 square feet during the first phase. The traffic analysis recommends that there be off site trails constructed for this subdivision for pedestrian use.  Further, the City Development Code requires trails be a requirement of developments.  The Applicant has raised the issue that other projects will benefit from their required trail improvements. The Development Review Committee recommends that where the trail will be constructed adjacent to future subdivisions that half of the cost to construct the trail be reimbursed to the Applicant.  The City Attorney will draft this reimbursement agreement.  
Kent Burningham stated that this subdivision would not have animal rights and that there would be a fence separating this subdivision and Overland Trails.  Landscaping will be included in these homes and they will 
There was some discussion regarding the trail system.  At the Preliminary Plat approval the Planning Commission requested that several transportation issues be addressed including trails.  A traffic analysis recommended that there be off site trails constructed for this subdivision for pedestrian use.  The City Development Code requires trails be a requirement of developments.  The Planning Commission discussed that the first phase of this subdivision be required to install trails along the dedicated open space corridors of Overland Trails Phases 1 and 2.  Future subdivisions that benefit from the project could be required to reimburse the Applicant of the Woods if the City Council approves a reimbursement agreement.  Additionally, future subdivision will be required to install off site trails until there is a trail connection to Eagle Mountain Boulevard.   

MOTION:
Rich Steinkopf moved that the Planning Commission recommend approval of the Final 

Plat for The Woods development subject to the following conditions:

1. DEVELOPMENT AGREEMENT. That the development agreement includes the items 
enumerated in the section entitled Development Agreement.

2. CONSTRUCTION PLAN.  That minor items surrounding the construction plans be 
completed.

3. SERVICE LATERALS. That water and sewer service laterals be installed for future 
subdivisions.  This is to avoid cuts in asphalt at a later date.

4. TRAILS PLAN.  That a trail plan is submitted showing an 8 feet asphalt trail constructed in the recorded public open space corridors in the Overland Trails Phase 1 and 2.  That the sidewalk on the south side of Waddell Street be up sized to 8 feet. 
5. FEE IN LUE.  That the fee in lieu for park improvements be applied to the 
Overland Trails Community Park.


Jeff Love seconded the motion.  Ayes: 4, Nays: 0.  Motion passed.

D. National Field Archery Association (NFAA), Archery Golf at The Ranches
Shawn Warnke explained that the DATUS Archery club is requesting a temporary archery range for April 17 & 18, 2004 and May 15 & 16, 2004.  The last several years The Ranches have hosted a temporary archery range for a NFAA event.  The DRC is pleased when special events occur within in the City; however, the DRC also recognizes that a special event may increase demands for services such as policing.  Additionally, the DRC is concerned with the impacts of a relatively large number of people congregating in a small area.  The DRC is recommending certain conditions to mitigate those impacts.
MOTION:
Jeff Love moved that the Planning Commission recommend approval of the temporary 

archery range to the City Council subject to the following conditions:

1) That the temporary archery range be permitted for April 17 & 18, 2004 and May 15 & 16, 2004.

2) That the applicant obtains special burn permits for any campfires and complies with all requirements outlined by the Fire Chief.

3) That the site be returned to its precondition state following the event. 

4) That if the special event creates an increase in the demands for public safety services that those services shall be provided by the applicant. 
5) That the archery range complies with safety standards for Utah County Sheriff’s Office and the National Field Archerer’s Association (NFAA) and that the applicant provides security to monitor the perimeter of the archery range to prohibit non-participants from accessing the range.
6) That road base or gravel is used at the connection of dirt roads and paved roads as required by the City Engineer.

7) That there be sufficient public facilities such as restrooms.

8) That the City Recorder and City Attorney ensure that all of the insurance forms and the permission of the property owners have been submitted. 

9) That evidence of permission of the property owner be submitted.


       Rich Steinkopf seconded the motion.  Ayes: 4, Nays: 0.  Motion passed.

7.
Discussion Items:
A. General Plan, Discussion

Shawn Warnke and Adam Lenhard explained the General Plan and offered to answer any questions that the Planning Commission may have.



The Planning Commission was comfortable with moving forward with the General Plan as it 

is written.
8.
Adjournment:
MOTION:
Rich Steinkopf moved to adjourn the meeting at 8:17 p.m.  

 Approved:  ______________________________________ Date: ___________________
                      
Chairman Tom Maher
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